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MINUTES


MARCH 17, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:34 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Councilmembers absent:
Conway

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Bologoff noted the City Council did not meet in Closed Session before the meeting as indicated on the agenda.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CONSENT CALENDAR
A. Adopt City Council Minutes of February 4, 2008

B. Adopt City Council Minutes of February 11, 2008

C. Adopt Resolution No. 2008-13, a resolution of intention to approve an amendment to the contract between the Board of Administration, California Public Employees Retirement System, and the City of Brisbane

D. Introduce Ordinance No. 530, waiving first reading, authorizing an amendment to the contract between the City Council of the City of Brisbane and the Board of Administration of the California Public Employees Retirement System

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider a proposal by HCP Brisbane LLC to develop a biotech campus at Sierra Point encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in five buildings, 1,801 parking spaces, including a five-level, 961-space parking structure, 15,000 square feet of retail, and extension of the Bay Trail

1. Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-10 certifying the final EIR and making the findings required pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act

2. Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-11 approving General Plan Amendment Case No. GPA-2-05

3. Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 528 approving Zoning Text Amendment RZ-02-05

4. Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-12 approving the proposed amendment to the Combined Site and Architectural Design Guidelines for Sierra Point and Design Permit DP-06-05 and Parking Modification use Permit UP-12-07

5. Consider adoption of Ordinance No. 529 approve Development Agreement DA-1-07

In response to comments made previously about the need to consider climate change and global warming impacts, Community Development Director Prince advised that the Health and Safety Element of Brisbane’s General Plan incorporates pertinent policies and programs, and a new state law provides for mandated emission standards.  He noted that although CEQA currently has no guidelines for greenhouse gas emissions and other indicators of climate change, more attention is being focused on these issues, and more local governments are implementing green building programs.  He added that Brisbane’s green building ordinance contains provisions encouraging reductions in energy usage and emissions

Community Development Director Prince invited Principal Planner Swiecki to discuss the Sierra Point project.

Principal Planner Swiecki provided an overview of the five-building biotech campus proposal and identified the next steps in the approval process.  He said one of the major issues raised at the last meeting was the site’s potential for energy generation.  He clarified that the staff supports efforts to encourage on-site alternative energy generation, but the City’s current green building ordinance does not require on-site generation.  Instead, the developer has flexibility to use a variety of elements to attain a LEED Silver rating, and on-site energy generation is optional rather than prescribed.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that in a good-faith effort to offset energy demands of the Sierra Point biotech project, the applicant is offering a cash contribution of $300,000 that can be used for City alternative energy projects.

Principal Planner Swiecki indicated that the staff was recommending approval of the project and adoption of the related resolutions and ordinances.

Mayor Barnes asked how many square feet of office space had been approved for the original three-building project.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that the earlier project was approximately 630,000 square feet.

John Bergschneider, HCP Brisbane LLC, gave a brief slide presentation about the green building and sustainability features of the project.  He said the developer will pay attention to many important factors, including building siting, water efficiency, materials and resources, environmental quality, design, and interior air quality.  

Tom Gilman, DES Architects and Engineers reviewed the energy and atmosphere sections of the LEED Silver checklist.  He said the proposed development will earn LEED credits with dual-pane windows, low-e insulated glass, roof insulation, building insulation, space layout and design, lighting system enhancements, and efficient HVAC systems.  

Mr. Gilman noted that biotech lab uses consume more energy than typical office uses, and generating enough solar energy to supply the project’s demand would not be feasible, given the high demand and limited space available.  

Mr. Bergschneider confirmed the applicant’s commitment to earning a maximum of 3 points in the LEED energy category and offered a $300,000 contribution to help offset the project’s energy demands.

Mayor Barnes reopened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, said she had not had a chance to read LSA’s responses to comments but understood LSA was not aware of the status of the old landfill.  She noted this leaves unanswered questions about toxic contamination issues that need to be addressed.

Ms. Dillworth observed that the section on visual resources characterizes the site as “vacant,” without any recognition of the value of its openness and expansiveness.  She pointed out that the current proposal trades the open space that was there for development.

Ms. Dillworth asked for clarification as to the identity of the applicant.  She noted the original applicant, Slough Estates, a publicly traded company, has been replaced with a brand-new Delaware corporation whose financial viability is unknown.  She expressed concern about adding to the risk by changing the General Plan to allow biotech uses at Sierra Point.   She asked for more specific information about the hazardous materials and biological products that might be used by biotech companies at the site.  Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about potentially harmful uses of nanotechnology.

Ms. Dillworth noted that this project will require traffic signals at six different locations.  She pointed out that causing cars to stop and go uses more fuel than freely flowing traffic, an environmentally irresponsible policy.  She recommended exploring public transportation and other alternatives to single-passenger cars.

Ms. Dillworth said the water district was currently running at a deficit, and she suggested considering using cisterns to collect and store rainwater. 

Haji Jameel Munir, Brisbane resident and Planning Commissioner, said he was absent when this matter came to the Planning Commission and did not have an opportunity to voice some of his concerns.  Given the high energy use of biotech companies, he encouraged the applicant to consider providing some on-site alternative energy generation facilities.  He recommended doing whatever is possible at the site to help offset energy use.  

Mr. Munir suggested a solar installation on the roof of the parking structure as a good starting point.  He acknowledged that although initial costs might be high, having an alternative source of energy would save money and energy in the long run.  He added that many people have expressed a desire to make the Baylands project totally sustainable, and this project should do as much as it can in that direction.

Mr. Munir indicated that he was also concerned about traffic impacts and considered poor levels of service unacceptable.  He advocated developing a comprehensive transportation plan for Sierra Point as a whole rather than making piecemeal improvements with each development.  He urged the applicant to investigate additional traffic mitigation measures.

Ray Miller, Brisbane, noted that Councilmember Conway was not able to attend due to his father’s serious illness and asked that a decision be postponed until he was present.  

Mr. Miller said he attended a conference recently at which scientists discussed a report called “Climate:  Code Red,” available on the Internet, which argues that climate change is accelerating much faster than anticipated, as demonstrated by the melting of artic ice, a phenomenon that was not expected for many decades.  He expressed his opinion that the City should do whatever possible to reduce reliance on fossil fuels.

Mr. Miller observed that although the project incorporates certain green building features, the developer has not done enough to offset the project’s energy usage.  He recommended including a renewable energy and energy efficiency standard in the development agreement.

Anja Miller, Brisbane, commented that there are many people in Brisbane who feel uncomfortable speaking in public, but they are willing to sign petitions.  She read a petition signed by 171 people urging the City to require the developer to include on-site solar and wind energy facilities in the development.  She cited legislative support for alternative energy sources reminded the City Council of its duty to serve the best interests of the citizens of Brisbane.

Ms. Miller asked if the development agreement was considered a legislative act subject to a referendum.  City Attorney Toppel responded affirmatively.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, expressed concern about the thoroughness and adequacy of the EIR.  She questioned the repeated use of LSA Associates, noting the firm consistently finds no adverse effects from developments that have been proposed.  She said she was skeptical of LSA’s estimates of energy consumption, traffic, and lack of impacts for this project.  

Ms. O’Connell stated that it appears the staff wants to allow us much construction and development as possible to increase revenues to support higher staff salaries and benefits.  She said she recently heard that teeth whitening for employees and dependents is one of the benefits the City offers.

Ms. O’Connell noted that biotech uses consume more energy than office buildings.  She pointed out that facilities doing animal testing use energy 24 hours a day, so the actual energy usage may have been underestimated.

Ms. O’Connell said she was particularly concerned about hazardous materials storage.  She stated there are new regulations requiring on-site storage of nuclear waste.  She recommended that the City find out more about what specific kinds of biotech, nanotechnology, and nuclear work will be done at the site.

Ms. O’Connell noted that even if the state does not require energy-neutral development, the City should insist that this development be carbon-neutral.  She said state laws about global warming will not address the problem, so local governments need to take the lead in implementing solutions.  She added that a $300,000 contribution from the developer seems far too low, considering the size of the proposed development.  Ms. O’Connell urged the City to require the applicant to do far more.

Ms. O’Connell also expressed concern about traffic impacts, and recommended requiring the applicant to develop some better traffic solutions as well.

Glenn Fieldman, Brisbane, said she agreed with the comments made by previous speakers about climate change.  She noted scientists have known about the problem since 1988, but little has been done to improve the situation since then.  As a result, drastic action must be taken in order to avoid future catastrophes.  She urged the City Council to do whatever it could.

Earl Hemming, Brisbane, commended the staff and applicant for creating such an attractive project for Sierra Point.  He observed that if it makes economic sense to put solar panels on private homes, the benefits for commercial applications would be even greater.  He recommended requiring the buildings to have solar panels.  Mr. Hemming noted that this feature can be added to the building shell later as tenants move in.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, said he had concerns about development at a site that was formerly a toxic dump.  He also objected to any kind of animal testing, noting that people’s pets start disappearing when labs need dogs and cats for their experiments.  

Mr. Burr expressed concern about allowing any uses that involve hazardous materials and dangerous biological products in an area susceptible to huge earthquakes and located on a toxic waste dump.  He said the prudent choice would be to put expensive laboratory facilities on geologically stable land, not Sierra Point.

Mr. Burr presented copies of sworn testimony from Dr. James Hansen, head of NASA’s Jet Propulsion Lab, an expert on global warming.  He said Dr. Hansen predicts that sea levels in the Bay Area will rise 30 to 250 feet, which will create a tremendous financial burden on communities like Brisbane that will be flooded.  He stated that the EIR does not adequately address this threat.

Mr. Burr provided copies of a report from the Association of Bay Area Governments regarding seismic hazards and liquefaction.  He noted that ABAG considers Sierra Point an unstable, toxic, and hazardous site, and it would be wrong to inflict the public with these risks and dangers and unanswered questions.  Mr. Burr noted that the purpose of the EIR process is to provide enough information on all of these important issues before making a decision.  He recommended that the City Council deny the application.

Emmett Cunningham, Brisbane, agreed that a goal of energy-neutral might not be feasible for this project, but expressed his opinion that the developer should be required to offset energy consumption by generating 25 or 30 percent of the project’s peak load.  He added that a contribution of $2 million would be far more reasonable than the $300,000 the developer was offering.

Mr. Cunningham observed that there had been discussion about a condominium project at Sierra Point.  He questioned the safety and compatibility of this kind of residential use adjacent to biotech uses.  He suggested tabling the idea of condos at Sierra Point.

Mr. Cunningham recommended looking at the impacts of this project on the area’s already scarce water supplied.  He asked what water conservation measures would be incorporated.  Mr. Cunningham noted that green building and environmentally friendly designs can enhance the reputation of the developer and make the project more profitable.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, urged Brisbane to take a leadership role in terms of both sustainability and animal welfare.  He expressed support for more on-site energy generation.

Mr. Schumann recalled that when this project was first presented, there were a number of citizens who spoke in strong opposition to use of animals in lab research.  If the City does allow this kind of use, he advocated raising the bar on laboratory safety and humane treatment of animals.  He cited an ordinance adopted by the city of Cambridge, Massachusetts to oversee animal testing facilities.  

Tom Heinz, Brisbane, questioned the need for this biotech project.  He pointed out there are millions of unused square feet already, and Brisbane does not need more empty buildings.  He said unnecessary development is already have serious adverse impacts on the environment, the job market, housing, and the economy.  

Danny Ames, Brisbane, said Roche Pharmaceuticals in Hayward, California, brokered a deal with Berkeley Light and Power that called for the city to build a power generation facility and sell energy to the company.

Mayor Barnes noted that CM Conway had a number of concerns with respect to power and energy consumption issues.  He suggested continuing this matter to the next meeting to allow CM Conway to participate in the decision.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to continue this matter to the next meeting.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Barnes said he had a few comments.  He stated that he had worked in the biotech industry for nearly 31 years and knew someone with specific knowledge of the power demands of biotech buildings.  He presented a chart showing power use statistics for typical biotech facilities and office uses.  He acknowledged that there are significant differences, depending on the type of biotech research work being done.  

Mayor Barnes noted that HVAC systems tend to be the primary users of energy in biotech buildings.  He observed that there is actually little difference between the costs per square foot for biotech uses and those for office uses.  

Mayor Barnes talked about use of building information management systems to provide appropriate temperatures, ventilation, and power for various uses.  He said these kinds of improvements are usually installed by tenants.  Mayor Barnes noted that the developer is responsible for constructing a building shell that incorporates green building features of its own.  

Mayor Barnes offered to provide Councilmembers and staff with copies of the information he presented.  He supported continuing this matter to the March 31 meeting.

City Manager Holstine advised that it might be necessary to adjust the March 31 meeting agenda to include this matter.

At 8:57 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:03 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Receive update on current proposal for tree replacement at Community Park Picnic Area #1 and proposal on tree planting in the area adjacent to the new Tunnel Avenue Bridge south embankment and provide direction to staff

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault recalled that the proposal for replacing trees in Community Park Picnic Area #1 was presented to the City Council at the last meeting.  He noted there was discussion about selecting a species with colorful foliage, and also some concern about trees that produce fruits and nuts that drop and create hazardous footing.  He reported that after considering the issues, the staff determined the best solution would be to look beyond the confines of the picnic area and plant trees in the adjacent grassy area, which could easily accommodate a mix of scarlet oak and Chinese pistachio.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault proposed a total of eight trees surrounding Picnic Area #1 and planting flowers in the empty tree wells.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault welcomed further comments and guidance from the City Council.

CM Waldo expressed support for the proposal and suggested that the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission work out the hardscape details with the staff.  CM Richardson agreed.

CM Bologoff said the PB&R Commission reviewed the entire list of recommended trees before recommending scarlet oak.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault acknowledged that the initial thought was to plant scarlet oaks in the existing tree wells, but that space would be too confined for large trees.  He noted that the Chinese pistachio was the PB&R Commission’s second choice.

Mayor Barnes commented that some types of oak trees are very sensitive to over-watering, and he cautioned that overly wet conditions can result in fungus.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said he would make sure the staff monitors the condition of the trees and reports any problems.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, observed that ground water levels are likely to be a problem in the Community Park and in the area close to the lagoon.  She recommended considering native plants instead.  She noted that Snow Park in Oakland off Lake Merritt has some beautiful old native oaks, and there are willows and cottonwoods that would do well.  Ms. Dillworth added that when Community Park was created, there was discussion about including informational signs and native plants.  She encouraged the City to consider that idea again.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault invited Ms. Dillworth to attend the PB&R Commission meetings regarding the replacement trees.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault discussed a proposal to plant 20 trees along the south embankment of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge to create a more attractive appearance.  He said the landscape architect recommends grouping the trees in clusters to create a more natural appearance.  He advised that the proposal calls for scarlet oaks, Chinese pistachios, Brisbane box trees, and Brazilian pepper trees.

Mayor Barnes noted that bicyclists tend to go through the tunnel and over the bridge to get to the lagoon and Bayshore, and he recommended considering landscaping and improving that entire route in the future.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said he would like to see a pocket park and more trees there.

Anja Miller, Brisbane, recalled plans in the 1970’s to plant Brisbane box trees, an Australian species, along Visitacion Avenue.  She urged the City Council to honor this intent by including Brisbane box trees whenever possible.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Receive report on Baylands Specific Plan process and authorize staff to move forward with the next phase of community review of the potential Baylands EIR alternatives as outlined in report

Principal Planner Swiecki reported that the staff recently provided an update to City Council’s Baylands Subcommittee regarding the status of the Baylands planning process, and the subcommittee recommended that the City Council receive the same briefing.

Principal Planner Swiecki advised that development of alternatives for the EIR had been completed after a number of meetings and workshops with stakeholders and members of the community, and the City’s consulting firm was refining the alternatives for presentation to the City Council.  He said the City Council will select one alternative for thorough analysis in the EIR.

Principal Planner Swiecki indicated that the Highway 101-Geneva Avenue interchange is being looked at in detail to identify road alignments and assist in future planning of the multi-modal transportation hub.  He said Brisbane is working closely with Caltrans and the City of South San Francisco to consider other highway and intersection improvements.

Principal Planner Swiecki stated that the refined alternatives are expected to be ready in April.  He recommended soliciting public input in neighborhood and community meetings.  

Principal Planner Swiecki noted that once the City Council selects the alternative that will be analyzed in the EIR, the environmental and technical studies will move forward, and the economic and sustainability analyses can also be completed.

Principal Planner Swiecki said a study is also underway to determine potential for on-site energy generation.

Principal Planner Swiecki noted that the Council’s subcommittee discussed holding other Baylands Speakers Series in the future as issues as they arise.

Principal Planner Swiecki drew attention to the status report provided by Universal Paragon Corporation.  He observed that UPC wants to hire Dr. Charles Jenks to help plan the open space.  He suggested that it might be helpful for the UPC to elaborate on its open space plans in a presentation to the PB&R Commission.

Principal Planner Swiecki invited comments from the City Council.

CM Waldo asked when the preliminary study of the Geneva Avenue interchange, mentioned on Page 2 of the staff report, would be released.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that the staff anticipated that the study would be available from Caltrans by the end of spring.

CM Waldo commented that given the City’s limited financial resources, it might be prudent to reconsider plans for public meetings in Daly City and Visitacion Valley.  He recommended publicizing community meetings in Brisbane and inviting people to attend those.

CM Richardson asked for more information about the development of the alternatives from which the Council would be selecting one.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the consultants will present descriptions of three alternatives, which will be disseminated for public comment and feedback, and then the City Council will make a selection.

CM Bologoff noted that Page 4 of UPC’s letter mentions site remediation and a possible mixed-use development, and he asked for more details about the mixed use.

Jonathan Scharfman, representing UPC, stated that UPC anticipates that a development proposal will emerge as a result of the community’s input and discussion of alternatives.

Mayor Barnes suggested having high school students earn community service credit by canvassing people in the community about the alternatives.  CM Waldo recommended developing a survey for the students to use in the interviews.  Mayor Barnes asked the City’s consultant to comment on the feasibility of this idea.

Sarah Numela, Dyett & Bhatia, said her firm had worked with high school students in neighborhood groups and other controlled settings.  She noted the outreach proposal includes a newsletter on the alternatives with a response card.  Mayor Barnes asked the consultants to look into the possibility of using students to help.

Mayor Barnes said that although he liked the developer’s plans to hire Dr. Charles Jenks to develop a landscape proposal, he preferred landscape architect Maya Lin.  He noted that both experts are going in the same direction, but Ms. Lin’s approach is more organic and responsive.

Community Development Director Prince indicated the staff was unsuccessful in reaching Ms. Lin to invite her to be a guest speaker.  He added that he was willing to try again.  

CM Waldo noted that Dr. Jenks was interested in participating in the Baylands Speakers Forum and listened to what members of the community had to say.  He said Dr. Jenks had some interesting ideas, and the selection of the consultant should be up to the developer rather than the City.

City Manager Holstine recommended keeping options open and not ruling anyone out.  He observed that there are a number of well qualified landscape architects who might be interested.

Mayor Barnes asked about the proposed location of the multi-modal station.  Principal Planner Swiecki explained that there are a number of sites being considered.  He noted that San Francisco wants to extend light-rail service to the Geneva Avenue interchange, and the multi-modal station will serve as a connection to other transportation systems.

Mayor Barnes expressed support for doing outreach in Brisbane neighborhoods.  He said in-person interviews provide a valuable opportunity to converse with citizens about their wishes.

CM Bologoff stated his understanding that alternative energy will be addressed in a separate study rather than the EIR.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the EIR and the analysis of alternatives will include a discussion of project energy demands.  CM Bologoff commented that it would be helpful to know more about the feasibility of wind energy before selecting an alternative.  Community Development Director Prince clarified that the wind study will be attached to the EIR as supplemental information.

Mayor Barnes welcomed comments from the applicant and members of the public.

Jonathan Scharfman, UPC, said he wanted to clarify a few points regarding the proposed open space planning process mentioned in the letter.  He explained that UPC proposes a feedback process to complement the alternatives outreach process Dyett & Bhatia is planning.  He noted that UPC’s Specific Plan identifies proposed park sites near the lagoon, the roundhouse, Visitacion Creek, the Bay Trail frontage, and other areas, but the descriptions are quantitative rather than qualitative.  UPC wants to engage members of the community in the discussions about qualitative features of those areas.

Mr. Scharfman stated that UPC invited Dr. Jenks to join the open space planning team as a senior advisor.  He identified the other team members and briefly described their areas of expertise.  He clarified that Dr. Jenks was not being hired to singlehandedly design the open spaces.

Ray Miller, Brisbane, expressed interest in the open space planning process and said he hoped Brisbane’s Open Space and Ecology Committee would play a role.

Mr. Miller talked about his experience with past community surveys.  He emphasized the importance of carefully designing survey questions to provide valid and meaningful results.  He advised that San Francisco State University has a community service program for students interested in earning credits, and college students might be better at surveying than high school students.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, recalled reading a Bi-County Transportation Study about extending light rail service all the way down Geneva Avenue to Mission, making a continuous loop.  She suggested finding out more about these plans.

With respect to open space, Ms. Dillworth advocated planting native plants and preserving the natural environment.  She said the designs created several years ago by UC Berkeley students did not reflect the history of the land and its future potential.  She urged the developer to use wetlands restoration as a way of reintroducing rare and endangered species like salmon and trout.  Ms. Dillworth noted that as sea levels rise with global warming, people need to identify areas likely to become wetlands.

Steve Hanson, UPC, expressed support for surveying the community about the alternatives.  He agreed with CM Waldo that the survey should be designed and administered professionally to ensure its accuracy.

Mayor Barnes thanked the staff and applicant representatives for the update.


B.
Consider update on proposed Light Brown Apple Moth (LBAM) Eradication Program and direct City Manager to send a letter in response to the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) Notice of Preparation

Principal Planner Swiecki noted that the City Council asked the staff to research on the state’s proposed Light Brown Apple Moth (LBAM) eradication program.  He said the staff report contains some basic information, and staff will be attending a briefing by state officials.  He advised that the state plans to spray the area between San Francisco and Millbrae with pheromones, and Brisbane would be directly impacted by aerial spraying and ground treatment.

Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the state is preparing an EIR, and the staff proposes sending comments recommending that certain topics are addressed in the EIR, including possible impacts on human health and safety, biological resources on San Bruno Mountain, and aquatic resources, as well as alternatives.  He said the major issue is timing, because the environmental process might not be completed before the first aerial spraying.  He welcomed Council comments on the draft letter.

CM Waldo noted the second paragraph refers to biological resources on San Bruno Mountain and mentions butterflies.  He recommended specifically identifying the endangered species.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to direct the staff to send the letter with that change.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Danny Ames, Brisbane, said he walks up Margaret to the water tower nearly every day and has noticed the eucalyptus trees are starting to affect the concrete slab under the water tower.  He observed that maintaining the trees now would be less expensive than waiting for bigger problems.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 10:10 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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